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PLANNING BOARD
MINUTES
Thursday, October 12, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room

Present:	John R. Bethoney, Chair
		Ralph I. Steeves, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Michael A. Podolski, Esq.		
,				
Staff:		Richard J. McCarthy, Planning Director
Susan Webster, Administrative Assistant 
		
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. The recording of the meeting was insufficient for transcription, so the meeting was transcribed based on the administrative assistant’s notes. 

PUBLIC HEARING
ARTICLE 8

By the Town of Dedham Board of Selectmen
To see if the Town will vote to amend the Dedham Zoning Bylaw to prohibit the operation of non-medical marijuana establishments in the Town, provided, however, that this bylaw amendment shall take effect following passage by the voters at a Town Election, and after all the requirements of Massachusetts General Law C.40, §32 have been satisfied.



Housing Development







Mr. Aldous moved to open the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Podolski, voted unanimously 5-0. Mr. Aldous moved to waive the reading of the Public Hearing notice, seconded by Mr. Podolski, voted unanimously 5-0. Mrs. Webster stated that the notice of the Public Hearing was send to abutting towns of Canton, Milton, Boston, Needham, and Westwood, the Boston Redevelopment Authority (BRA), and Metropolitan Area Planning Council (MAPC) on September 22, 2017. Notice of the Public Hearing was published in The Dedham Times on September 22, 2017, and September 29, 2017. All required entities were notified by statutory requirement.


Mr. Podolski commended the Board of Selectmen for sponsoring the article and was pleased that they took the initiative to prohibit this. He personally believed that it is a slippery slope that has gone far enough for Dedham. Mr. Aldous agreed. He was concerned about a movement to shut off taxes to towns that ban the sale of recreational marijuana. Mr. Podolski said that there would be state taxation on the sale, but he did not know if Dedham would share in that. If Dedham bans the sale, it would lose the so-called economic opportunity for taxes, but that was not enough incentive for him to support the sale. He believed that the higher it is taxed, the more it provides incentive for the illegal sale of it. He said that taxation is a disingenuous argument, but shared Mr. Aldous’ concern. He said that liquor taxes are shared. Mr. Steeves said that Dedham is a town bordered by a city, and that Dedham should stay a town and let the people in the city stay and do business there. He does not want them in Dedham. Mr. Bethoney commended the Board of Selectmen for being proactive. He agreed with them, and said that he did not want it sold in Dedham regardless of the potential revenues. He said he would vote to recommend the article at Town Meeting.

Public Comment:  None.

Mr. Podolski moved to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. Mr. Podolski moved to recommend that Article 8 be adopted by Town Meeting, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.

Mr. Bethoney left the meeting to attend the School Building Rehabilitation Committee meeting. Mr. Steeves assumed the chair.

	Applicant:
	Supreme Development

	Project Address:
	350 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Central Business 

	Representative(s):
	Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA



A new restaurant, Blue ribbon Barbeque, will occupy first floor space. A 34” square shaft will need to be installed in the building because the restaurant requires more ventilation due to their equipment and smokers. Mr. McKay provided a sketch of this. It will be located inside the corner of the back and will not be visible from Route One. The duct would be wrapped with stucco to match the building. It extends above the roofline parapet, and will not be visible. It will penetrate the crown molding, but look like it belongs there. A permit is necessary, and the Building Department would follow up on this. He believed that this is a de minimis change; Mr. McCarthy thought it should come before the Board.
	
Mr. Podolski moved to deem this an insubstantial modification, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.[footnoteRef:1] Mr. Podolski moved to allow construction of the shaft and duct as depicted on the plan presented by Mr. McKay, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.1  [1: , 2 Mr. Bethoney was not present for this meeting and thus did not vote. He would have recused himself from this meeting in any event due to a professional relationship between the agency at which he works with the applicant. He did not participate in any of the previous hearings, meetings, or discussions concerning this application.] 


Mr. Bethoney rejoined the Board at 7:40 p.m.
PUBLIC HEARING (previously opened and continued)

	Applicant:
	ACP Properties, LLC

	Project Address:
	910-928 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	· Kevin F. Hampe, Esq., 411 Washington Street, Dedham, MA 
· Scott Henderson, P.E., P.O. Box 626, Lexington, MA 02420
· Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA
· Chris Priore, Owner/Applicant
· Giles Ham, Principal, Traffic Engineer, Vanasse & Associates, 10 New England Business Center Drive, Suite 314, Andover, MA 01810

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates


 
The applicant is requesting a Special Permit for a Mixed Use Development. The site has a mixture of small retail businesses that would be razed and replaced by a 46,525 square foot mixed-use building with 9,640 square feet of commercial (retail) space and 48 apartments. The proposal is for 98 parking spaces; 96 are required for the uses. The plans comply with the Zoning Bylaw. The required reports for fiscal impact, environmental, and traffic study have been submitted. They have been to the Conservation Commission for a stormwater permit. The applicant requested that the building height be measured from Providence Highway due to a drop-off on the site. They are asking for 50 feet, but it will be 40 feet on Providence Highway. A large retaining wall measuring 12 feet will need to be built, for which they will request a Special Permit. It is a complicated project because it is multi-level. Three Special Permits would be required, as well as six waiver requests.

Mr. McKay showed a photograph taken by Mr. Henderson’s drone. There is an easement on the left for parking at the 50’s Diner. No curb cuts are defined. There is a hydrant. The existing tree will remain. He showed a rendering of the building, saying that he took clues from Legacy Place in that it is somewhat contemporary. There will be a storefront along Providence Highway and the side. It is difficult to show the mass of the building because of the drop off. There will be four stories in back and three in the front, again due to the drop off. Parking will be underneath the building, and the residential and commercial surface parking will satisfy the Zoning Bylaw. 

Mr. Henderson reviewed existing site conditions. The site is 1.29 acres and is in the Highway Business zoning district next to National Tire and Battery, the 50’s Diner, and Chili’s. There is an open curb cut in the entire front, and access from Legacy Boulevard. The front of the site is 9-10 feet above the rear. There is a retaining wall on the right (east) side. The proposal is to change two curb cuts, one going in and one going out. There would be an access drive on the side with an entrance to the two-level parking garage. There is access from Legacy Boulevard at the rear of the site. There is parking for the 50’s Diner in a paved area on the left; this will be resurfaced. Most of the exterior parking will be where Dedham Cabinet is located. There will be parking in front for the retail businesses. The Conservation Commission is reviewing stormwater. At a meeting last week, everything was closed out, and they are awaiting the Order of Conditions. They are working with WS Development on a legal agreement for a closed system. 

Waivers included:
1. Reduced parking space dimensions. Required size is 9’ x 19;’ these will measure 8’ x 16.’  Compact spaces will be throughout the site, including some in the garage. 
2. Parking access aisle requirement. They have requested 22 feet on the left part of the building going into the parking garage.
3. Reduced parking space percentage. They request 24% compact spaces; the required is 25%. 
4. Landscape frontage strip. This is owned by MassDOT. They do not have 20 feet.
5. Bio-retention area (rain garden) in front. This has been submitted to McMahon.
6. 50% interior parking landscaping; they have requested 7.8%.
7. 50 feet maximum height of building; maximum allowed is 40 feet.
8. 12 foot retaining walls; maximum allowed is 4 feet.
9. Special Permit for Mixed Use Development.
10. Site plan scale of 1=30 feet.

Mr. Henderson has responded to McMahon’s peer review, and is awaiting their response. McMahon will revise their response if the Board does not approve the waivers. The technical aspects have been approved. There were 34 comments initially; all but six are not resolved. Three of these are traffic issues. 

Mr. Ham, the traffic consultant, sent a response to McMahon. The area of study included Providence Highway, Legacy Boulevard, and rear access.  Since Providence Highway is a state highway, they need MassDOT’s approval. Residents cannot get to the lower garage from Providence Highway. Traffic counts were done and reviewed. For the traffic report, please see the applicant’s file in the Planning Board office. The initial study was done on weekday evenings and Saturday at mid-day, and was then expanded. Mr. Ham said that there is no impact on the level of service; McMahon agreed. 

Mr. O’Brien asked if there would be any ports for electric vehicles. Mr. McKay said that Mr. Priore has asked that this be put into the project. Management needs to be discussed. Mr. Aldous said there was originally a driveway on the left that was 22 feet wide, and asked why they cannot drive down that. Mr. McKay said there will be a retaining wall due to the grade change. The driveway provides access to the 43 residential parking spaces. Employees and customers will use the spaces outside. The minimum will be 8’ wide. All retail spaces will be 9’ x 19.’ Mr. Aldous said the 9’ x 19’ spaces are too narrow, noting that Legacy Place spaces are the same. He was not happy with that, and would rather see a minimum of 9’ but 9.5’ would be better. The 8’ spaces are “a waste of time.” Mr. Henderson will look at realigning the spaces, but said that if the spaces are all 9,’ there will not be enough spaces per the ZBL. Mr. Bethoney said that BJs has designated compact spaces with pavement signage, but he routinely sees big cars parked there. 

There are two parking spaces underground below the right entrance. These cars cannot drive to other levels due to a 5’ easement for NTB. The driveway is only 22 feet. Mr. Podolski was concerned about two cars passing one another. On the upper level of the parking garage, there is a walkway connecting to Whole Foods. The elevator is located in the rear. There are no 8’ spaces under the building. There will be seven handicapped spaces there; the requirement is for three. There are many access points, but if there is a problem, some of the handicapped spaces could be eliminated. Retail parking was shown. The drive aisle is 24 feet, and there will be 42 residential spaces and 3 van spaces. They will address the width issue. Parking under the commercial space was shown on the plans. Mr. Bethoney asked if the radius is compliant for the entrance off Route One into the building. Mr. Henderson said it is not. There is a new landscape architect who will prepare landscape plans. These will be discussed at the next meeting.

Mr. Findlen said that the initial submission was in June 2017, to which he responded in August 2017. He identified 35 issues including traffic and site plan. Thirteen comments were related to the traffic study; the rest were related to the site plan. A meeting was held in mid-August at which concerns were discussed. The applicant sent a letter to Mr. Findlen responding to his concerns. Review showed that 27 items were addressed, and 8 or so are outstanding related to traffic and report analysis. He asked for revision of these issues. He received the information on Wednesday, and is still reviewing the final comments.

Mr. Bethoney asked if traffic has been adequately addressed. Mr. Findlen said he is still finalizing his review. The issues have been considered and reviewed. He was concerned about site circulation, and suggested that it be one-way; the applicant did that. Trip generation and distribution at intersections were provided. A lot of time was spent reviewing the Legacy Boulevard/Providence Highway intersections to be sure it was adequate. Given the amount of traffic, the applicant has mitigated the amount going on Route One; they are not where they should be yet, but they are close.

The site plan was reviewed for circulation, ADA ramps, handicapped spaces, parking, and signage. On-site signage is needed.  Landscaping is an open item, and planting schedules are needed. The applicant responded to his review of traffic, the initial analysis, and impact on intersections. Site design, including layout, snow removal, trash/dumpster pick-up, deliveries, and access for FedEx were reviewed. The applicant has provided answers and resolved all the issues. Mr. Bethoney said that the public wants to know that all the components have been reviewed and considered in the Board’s decision. Mr. Findlen reviewed the lighting and is satisfied. The plans need to be stamped and signed by a professional engineer. Given the location and lack of residential abutters, spill over is not an issue. The applicant has proposed snow storage against the retaining wall. The parking spaces along the 50’s Diner will be 19 feet. Mr. Steeves noted that three feet will be cut off spaces because of snow storage, and these spaces are problematic. Mr. Henderson believed that they have provided about 20 feet, but will confirm this. 

There is a surplus of handicapped parking. There are four van spaces in front of the property, and the remainder is in the interior of the site in the garage; two van spaces are in the lower garage by the entrance, and one standard handicapped space is in the interior. They are on grade. There is one handicapped space in the garage. This totals seven van spaces and one regular handicapped space. Mr. Henderson said the project only required one van space. At the meetings, a pedestrian connection to the building was discussed. The van space is 8 feet. They said there were more handicapped parking locations than there needed to be. Mr. Findlen said that they only need to provide three, and the Zoning Bylaw requires them to be as close to the door as possible.

The Board received a letter from an abutter who is concerned that the “overwhelming project” is going to affect the way that light spills over onto parking on his adjacent site. Mr. Findlen said the site contains itself. He is not sure if there will be spillover of lighting.  He was asked if there is sufficient parking for the project. Mr. Findlen said he had not finalized his review, but he believed that parking is adequate for the uses and square footage. He will double check this. Mr. Steeves said that all the parking is shared. He wanted to know to whom it belongs. He asked that this be checked and straightened out. Mr. Findlen said that signage will enforce it.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Bethoney said the Board received a letter from Ron Priore and asked what properties are his. Mr. Henderson showed this on the plan. Mr. Bethoney asked if he is a relative of Chris Priore and if he is in favor of the project. Mr. Priore said he is a relative and is in favor. Mr. Bethoney said he does not want abutters negatively impacted any more than they are now. The letter said it is an overwhelming project. will cause massive traffic, and will have significant impact on abutting properties. He asked Mr. Findlen if he believed that the proposed parking is adequate. Mr. Findlen said it is. Mr. Bethoney asked how the project would impact traffic, and if it would make it significantly worse. Significant relief was given for the Rev’d Cycle building. Mr. Findlen said that the numbers are absorbed into traffic; this was analyzed as part of the project. He will double check this to be sure. Mr. Priore said that the parking spots along the 50’s Diner were given as an easement by his father. They are actually on his property, but the 50’s Diner has a right to use it because of the easement.

Mr. Podolski would like to see the new building superimposed on an old picture of the site. Mr. Henderson said it comes out further. Mr. Podolski asked if the power comes off a light pole on Route One. Mr. Henderson said that some comes off Route One and some goes to another pole. The utility company will run it underground, and wires will be removed. Mr. Aldous asked how the review of Director of Engineering Jason Mammone’s letter was going. Mr. Henderson said he received two letters. The first had a series of requests for additional information on the plan, to provide as builts at the end of the project, and for information on sewer and drain information. He also requested stormwater information; this was addressed through the Conservation Commission process. He requested garage floor drains and an oil/gas separator. The MWRA will provide cut sheets. A response has been submitted to him and they are waiting for his response. They will be installing an adjustable sliding valve box, which is for a shut off valve for water service.

Audience:
Spero Deamantopoulos, owner of the 50’s Diner: He has been in business for 25 years, and said that things are never smooth with something new coming in. He welcomed the project, saying it will clean up the area. Traffic will always be a problem. He commended the Board on its work, saying it does a phenomenal job.

Mr. Bethoney asked how stormwater is handled. Mr. Henderson said that all run off from the rear pavement goes to catch basins underground. He explained this in detail. The front pavement flows into the bio-retention areas, which are landscaped. Water flows over the land and into small domed structures. They are required to attempt low impact measures on a redeveloped site per the Wetland Protection bylaw. Mr. Bethoney said that the Conservation Commission’s regulations require their best attempt. Mr. Henderson said they were asked to address aesthetics, which is the most important component. The goal is not to make it look like a rain garden but a planting bed with rounded river stone. There will be smaller shrubs and some grasses. The landscape plan has been submitted but not yet reviewed by Mr. Findlen or the Conservation Commission. Mr. Bethoney asked to see a rendering of what this would look like or perhaps a photo of someone else’s site. Mr. O’Brien asked who would check to see if it worked, noting that there is one site where it does not work. Mr. Henderson said the Operations and Maintenance plan requires inspection every year. He is trying to satisfy by the Planning Board and the Conservation Commission. There will be a combination of closed drainage and a garden. Cars cannot back into it because there is a curb. He explained closed drainage to the Board. Mr. Bethoney asked why they are proposing a rain garden, and why it cannot be like the rest of the landscaping. Mr. Henderson said it can be, but the Conservation Commission’s rationale is that maintenance of closed drainage systems is more costly and overlooked. Using low impact creates a visual requirement, is less expensive, and more easily addressed for maintenance.

Mr. Bethoney asked about the building design, acknowledging that it has had peer review but it is not yet finalized. The storefronts will be 10’ high with overhangs for signage. There will be brick pilasters and large windows with metal panels around them. They have had a scoping session with the Design Review Advisory Board. He will bring in samples of all materials. They will use horizontal Hardie siding and AZEK cornices. He showed where the delivery door and retail trash would be on the site. The openings to the garage are white on the plan. There will be a tower with glass curtain wall on the side that will house stairs. There will be canopies for the Dedham Cabinet showroom and the residential area; both will be accessed from the back. The back of the building is narrow with a tower in back. It is not a flat building. The height was discussed. The materials on all sides are critical because they will be visible. Mechanicals on the roof will not be seen because of the parapets, and the equipment will be small. The tower height from Route One will be 40 feet. 

The Board received a letter from Michael Malamut of 30 Elm Street. He was concerned about his view of the Blue Hills. He asked that the Board stick to the bylaw in every sense of the word. Mr. McKay said he will do a site line analysis. Mr. Bethoney said he wants Mr. Malamut’s concerns addressed, and then the Board will decide how to handle it. He thought that Mr. Malamut would see right over the building.

Mr. Bethoney said that if the Board has any questions, Mr. McCarthy will be in touch. The Public Hearing will be continued to October 26, 2017, at 7:30 p.m. If they are not ready, they will let the Board know.  Mr. Podolski moved to continue the Public Hearing to that date and time, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.

Review of Minutes
This was continued to the next meeting.

Mr. Steeves moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Podolski. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. The meeting ended at 9:32 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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